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Introduction
Welcome to the twenty-seventh issue of the Social Exclusion Action Planning Newsletter! 

There has been so much activity, both by Network members and at national level, that a number of items has had to be held over until the next issue – this shows the continuing importance of work to combat social exclusion!

John Pateman & John Vincent


Forthcoming Network events

Network Business Meeting

The next Business Meeting will be on 28 September at the Library Association – further details to follow.

“Managing children’s library services for social inclusion”

Anne Harding and I have now piloted this course and are ready to offer it to other Network members – please contact me for further information.

Mental health courses
David Walters (a trainer whom some of you will know already) and I will be running three one-day courses on providing services to people with mental health problems and dealing with difficult behaviour in libraries and similar settings.

These will be:

· 3 October 2001 at the Library Association

· 2 November at Manchester Metropolitan University

· 22 November 2001 in York

Please let me know if you are interested in attending – further details will follow.


Publication of our resource pack

The resource pack produced by Kent Arts & Libraries has now been published.

Open to All?

Tackling social exclusion: a resource pack
This pack contains:

· Video recording (running time approx 50 minutes) of a talk given by John Pateman in November 2000 in Kent. John Pateman is Head of Libraries and Heritage, London Borough of Merton and a founder member of the Social Exclusion Action Planning Network

· Speaker’s notes from the above talk

· Paper copies of the overheads used in the above talk

· Library Standards and Social Exclusion Handbook (which includes an anti-exclusion toolkit), prepared by Shiraz Durrani for the Open to All? training course: “Implementing Standards to Tackle Social Exclusion”, held at the Library Association in September 2000.  The Handbook is published by the Social Exclusion Action Planning Network

Copies of this pack (£40 for members of the Social Exclusion Action Planning Network, £50 for non-members) may be ordered from me. 

Social Exclusion Action Planning Network Conference, “Libraries, Museums, Galleries and Archives for All – Tackling Social Exclusion across the Sectors”, 29 June 2001 

Over 80 people attended our Conference in London on 29 June 2001. This was the first Conference to examine just what the different sectors are doing to tackle social exclusion since the publication of the DCMS guidelines in January 2001. The Conference was opened by Frances Hendrix (former Director of LASER) who also chaired the morning’s session, and then Caroline Lang (Adviser, Education, Access and Audience Development, Resource) began by setting the current work within the national framework, and highlighted just some of the current Government and national initiatives, including work to develop the findings of PAT 10, joint projects with the Department of Education and Skills, Quality Protects, and the National Strategy for Neighbourhood Renewal. This was followed by Nikki Crane (Senior Officer, Social & Economic Context, the Arts Council) who talked particularly about some work that the Council had been developing for a number of years and which was being turned into a database of good practice, which will be posted on their Website; the Arts Council are also involved in a Cultural Diversity Network which includes organisations that are “not natural partners” – we all need to ‘think outside the box’ if tackling social exclusion is to work.

Carol Meads (Head of Access, The British Library) gave an overview of the enormous variety of services available at the British Library, and highlighted recent initiatives to remove barriers (for example, homeless people are welcomed - they just need something with their signature on to prove they are who they say they are); the British Library’s collection of foreign language newspapers is also a resource which is open for use by refugees and asylum-seekers. Chris Pickford (Freelance Archival Consultant) began by looking at the background to the book, Gamlingay
, which drew on archival holdings to paint a vivid picture of the lives of ordinary people: from here, he then gave some examples of good practice being developed by archives services, as well as highlighting other barriers which need to be overcome. In the final morning session, Di Reynolds (Manager, Outreach/BME, London Borough of Merton) movingly described her and her team’s work with refugees and asylum-seekers in south London (and amply demonstrated why Merton had won the “Libraries Change Lives” Award). This was followed by a plenary session with all the morning’s speakers: key issues raised were that some libraries had been carrying out this sort of work for years, but it was only now beginning to be recognised again; that there was an urgent need for positive action, outreach and other proactive approaches; and the sense of frustration that we need still to be discussing ‘special’ services for refugees when these should have been provided all along.

After lunch, Martin Dutch (Group Manager, Sheffield City Libraries), and who chaired the afternoon session, reopened the Conference. This was followed by Diane Chilmaid (Access Services Manager, Kent Arts & Libraries) who outlined some of the work that Kent are doing to reach refugees and asylum-seekers, and drew attention to a partnership bid for DCMS/Wolfson funding for reader development work with refugees and asylum-seekers.

Fiona Talbott (Director, London Museums Agency) had injured her back, so her paper was presented by the Conference organiser, John Vincent (Networker, Social Exclusion Action Planning Network). Fiona highlighted some of the London museum successes, and then gave some indications of areas for development, where she thought museums needed to work much more closely with libraries and archives. Patricia Flynn (Head of Libraries and Information Services, Leicester City) was the final speaker, and gave a ‘warts and all’ view of how change in public services could be implemented: not afraid to tackle ‘difficult’ topics, Patricia said that one of the major barriers to developing inclusive services was institutional racism.

In the final plenary session, key issues raised were the need for an agreed definition of social exclusion; the continuing need for information about the availability of dual-language materials; and the importance of committing managers at all levels to tackle social exclusion.

In his final summary, Martin Dutch said that one sure indication of whether social exclusion was a passing fad or not was the seriousness with which it was tackled across the sectors; all the ideas now need to be put into practice; we need to form partnerships to raise our profile and to enable our work to be taken seriously; work urgently needs to be undertaken to tackle staffing issues; we need to change to be able to meet the needs of socially excluded people; and this work cannot just be bolted on, but has to be mainstreamed - which has implications for resource allocation.

Finally, unfortunately, George Alagiah, the BBC reporter and newscaster, was unable to get to the Conference – he was working on an urgent edit – but sent a message of support for the work we were all doing, and emphasised the important role of libraries, museums and archives in providing access to learning in its widest sense.

This was a stimulating day, giving fascinating snapshots of the work being carried out in the different sectors. We now need to translate these ideas into action.


Services for Black and ethnic minority communities

Following the request for help in Newsletter 25, David Kenvyn of East Dunbartonshire replied as follows:

“We have also been looking at this. We conducted a Cipfa PLUS survey at the end of 1999, and although we achieved the right number of responses from the ethnic minority population (about 2.5% of the total population), I was aware that all the questionnaires were in English. Also, all the questionnaires were issued in libraries, which automatically excluded non-users, including ethnic minority non-users.

The first problem in dealing with the provision of best practice for ethnic minority services is in identifying who the service is being provided for. There are a number of sources of information which can be used to get a picture of what ethnic minority provision should be made. Within Councils, education departments have information about the numbers of ethnic minority pupils in the schools, and the languages that they speak. Similarly, housing departments can provide some useful information (but not about homeowners). Electoral rolls can be used to identify the Asian and Chinese communities, but will not give any useful information about the African Caribbean community. Community Relations Councils (or whatever they are called in each council area) are also useful sources of information.

We have been able to take information of this kind and use it to pinpoint what languages are spoken and where within our council area. This is helping us to target the provision of services appropriately.

We hire collections of ethnic language books from Glasgow City Libraries. This has the advantage for us of ensuring a flow of new titles (not necessarily new books, though) into our libraries. The disadvantage is that the materials are not our stock.

We do not have the linguistic skills or the computer resources to create catalogue entries in the requisite alphabets, which means that the communities concerned cannot be given a lost of books etc available in their language.

We have not yet looked at the provision of a service for the African Caribbean community - perhaps this is something we should consider as a promotion. It is not difficult to put together a list of authors - Chinua Achebe, Buchi Emecheta, Wole Soyinka, Ngugi wa Thiongo, Victor Headley, Toni Morrison, and a number of others spring to mind immediately. Heinemann African Writers series may be interested in a partnership with libraries on these lines.

Anyway, the key questions for creating best practice, to my mind, are:

· What ethnic communities are being served?

· What languages do they speak?

· Where do the speakers of these languages live?

· What resources are available (including skilled staff and financial resources)?

· What services are required? (Good old Best Value - consult, challenge, compare and compete). You must remember here that the needs of the elderly, the housebound, women and children all have to be considered.

· What partnerships are needed?

· What partnerships can be created?

· How can we deliver these services?

I hope that this is of some help.”

Request for help (1)

John Pateman is writing a paper for the Network on services for Travellers, and would like information on good practice from anyone who is developing services.

Please could you reply as quickly as possible to John, John.Pateman@merton.gov.uk. 

Request for help (2)
At the Library + Information Show, I met Margot Lindsay from the London Centre for Dementia Care. She works very much on her own, and is keen to make links with care homes to introduce staff to the Centre and its work, and would like to start this in London, perhaps via housebound library services. I said that I would put this piece in the Newsletter, asking anyone who is interested in taking this forward to contact Margot at the London Centre for Dementia Care, Department of Psychiatry and Behavioural Sciences, University College London, Wolfson Building, 48 Riding House Street, London W1N 8AA, tel: 020 7679 9588; e-mail: margot.lindsay@ucl.ac.uk.

If you do contact Margot, would you mind letting me know, just so I can monitor whether anything has happened with this plea for help?


CSG Website
Community Services Group has launched a major new initiative, “Social inclusion and libraries: a relevance guide”, which gives the background to the Government-level developments in tackling social exclusion, and provides links to key sites.

The site is at:

http://www.la-hq.org.uk/groups/csg/si/si.html 


Did you see ...? (1)
There has been considerable press coverage of just how poor UK literacy standards are. According to Richard Garner
, “Experts estimate that there are about seven million British adults unable to read, write or add up to the level they would need to communicate in the world of business ... The number of adults attending classes in the basics had risen from 250,000 to 400,000 in the last year.”

As you will know, the Government’s response to this has been to launch Skills for life, the key aim of which is that 750,000 adults will improve their literacy and numeracy by 2004.

Did you see ...? (2)
The Guardian recently
 highlighted some of the issues facing public libraries that are attempting to modernise, focusing particularly on work in Tower Hamlets and Sandwell, and, interestingly, concludes the piece by quoting part of para ix from the House of Commons Report
 (quoted here in full):

“Some library campaigns have achieved their immediate goals in preventing closure. However, if the effect of this achievement delays the development of improved library services, then this Committee fears the victories of library campaigns may prove Pyrrhic.”
Did you see ...? (3)
The Independent recently carried the news that “‘Big Issue’ sellers can bank at the Co-op”
:

“The Co-operative Bank is to give homeless people the rare opportunity to open bank accounts by recognising a Big Issue badge as a valid form of identification.

The pilot scheme is being launched in Manchester ... by the Co-operative Bank and the Big Issue in the North ...

It has been necessary to produce a passport, driving licence and utility bills to open an account since anti-laundering regulations were introduced in 1994. But the bank will accept a letter of recommendation from the charity, or a Big Issue in the North badge as proof of ID ...”
Did you see …? (4)

Did you also see the recent message on LIS-PUB-LIBS concerning services for homeless people?

“In the interests of social inclusion, I am investigating ways of enabling people with no fixed address to borrow materials from Derby City Libraries. The homeless, Travellers and Asylum Seekers are those I am particularly interested in.

How do other libraries out there deal with this? Issues I am most concerned with are:

· Borrowing rights for those people with no fixed address – do they differ from those users with a permanent address.

· Establishing the identity of those without a permanent address. What is deemed acceptable?

· Stock losses from those without fixed address.

· What address is used for membership eg homeless shelter, relative/friend, social services. How does this work in practice – do you require letter of authorization?

Many thanks to everyone who replies.

Bernard Haigh

Assistant City Librarian (Central Libraries)
Derby City Libraries”

If you do reply to Bernard Haigh’s request for information, please could you copy the response to me, and I will then publish them in a future issue of the Newsletter.

Did you see …? (5)

The Guardian recently
 reported some disturbing figures about the performance of children in care in key stage school tests. According to their source
, the results of those in care in England in 1999-2000 were less than 60% of the average at Key Stage 1, less than 52% at KS2, and just 30% at KS3.


Gloucestershire builds Website for refugees and asylum-seekers
Angela Frodin, Gloucestershire’s Web Information Manager, has sent me the following information about a new development:

“We are in the process of piloting a website in partnership with GARAS, the Gloucestershire Association for Refugees and Asylum Seekers, GlosCat (the local FE College) and the Barton and Tredworth Community Development Centre. (BTCDC).  The GARAS drop-in centre is in the Barton & Tredworth area of Gloucester and this is the area where most of the asylum seekers are presently living.  We had identified a need for quality information both for asylum seekers themselves and for those advice workers working with them.  The web offers the opportunity to provide easy access across a wide area to one authoritative and up-to-date version of the necessary resources. 

The project is in 4 stages:

· Research - what is needed? Identify and collect text or links to existing pages

· Construction - build and test the site and act on feedback from the users

· Market - familiarity sessions and/or ICT training for users, advice workers, library staff

· Consider future developments/partnerships

and has a budget of £900 from the Gloucestershire ACET,  as part of their Ethnic Minority Achievement Project,  and matched funding of £1200 plus contributions in kind from the partners.  We employed a young person from the community to research the information needs of asylum seekers by a series of interviews, using the facilities at the BTCDC and at GARAS.  The GlosNet
 team then built the web pages and a "stand-alone" version was tested by asylum seekers at the GARAS centre with the assistance of community workers.

The pages got a favourable response, but also the expected comment – what about those who don’t read English?  Asylum seekers have come to Gloucester from places as diverse as Syria, the Czech Republic, Algeria, Somalia, Sudan, Poland and Eritrea and we have identified 13 relevant languages. Many but not most have English or French as a second language.  Funds and time have been very restricted, but our plan now is to build a home page which has HELP buttons labelled in the appropriate languages linking to pages advising users, also in the appropriate languages, that help is available at GARAS. We see this as an interim stage in the progress towards being able to provide information in whatever language is required.

Some asylum seekers already have internet skills but most do not and an important part of this project is to offer ICT training using the facilities at the college and the mobile IT unit and to link them up with suitable ESOL courses e.g. medical English, English for job searches. GlosCat - the local FE college - is organising familiarity sessions for those asylum seekers who have no previous experience of ICT.

The web pages are hosted on the county council server and can be seen at www.gloscc.gov.uk/asylum/ free of charge in all public libraries in the county and on the internet. The libraries in Gloucester have direct links to it from their computers’ home pages, and the staff will help users find what they need.   Many of the topics covered relate to the information needs of asylum seekers wherever they are in the UK but the contacts given are local contacts.  The information will be regularly reviewed with the assistance of GARAS, the community librarians and the GlosNet team.

Links are made to national sites such as the Immigration & Nationality Directorate and the Benefits Agency.   We hope to build a relationship with other information providers, including the London Boroughs, perhaps using LASA as a conduit to broker a site with pages supplying all the non-local information in the appropriate languages. I am sure that a large proportion of information needs are independent of local conditions, and it doesn’t make sense for us all to be providing versions of this. Our efforts should go into making local information accessible.  We are also very interested in providing links to ‘recreational’ sites - and to talking to anyone who has experience of providing leisure reading for these groups.”
If you are interested in talking about the Website, please contact Angela Frodin, Web Information Manager, Gloucestershire County Council, Quayside House, Gloucester GL1 2HY, tel: 01452 426288; fax: 01452 425042; e-mail: afrodin@gloscc.gov.uk.


New reports

Taking part: an audit of social inclusion work in archives. The National Council on Archives, 2001

This report, published in April 2001, was compiled by Katie Norgrove, the former Archive Development Officer for the Regions. As Vic Gray, Chair of the National Council states in his foreword, “This report is a starting point … [It] will have been successful if it places the spotlight on these issues.” (p1). 

The information was gathered via a survey which was both quantitative and qualitative; the quantitative element drew heavily on our research for Open to All?, and the qualitative part from the approach developed by the report by the Group for Larger Local Authority Museums, Museums and Social Inclusion. The survey was sent to the heads of the 194 organisations responsible for the Places of Deposit for England and Wales (the 235 repositories which are designated to keep public records) - there was a 57% return rate, of which 101 of the 194 returned completed questionnaires.

As the Introduction states:

“Definitions of social inclusion and exclusion vary and, therefore, respondents were specifically asked what, if any, definition they, or their governing body, are using. Of the 46% working to a definition, almost without exception respondents are using the Government’s Social Exclusion Unit’s ... definition or slight variations of it.” (p6)
The report then goes on to: 

· identify the “Suggested social impact”, including personal and community identity and development (pp7-8); 

· investigate the “Uniqueness of the archive contribution”, including their role in democracy and citizenship (p10), tackling crime (p10), promoting healthier communities (p10), promoting lifelong learning, educational attainment, employability (p12)

· assess how far services are “Meeting DCMS’s Policy Objectives”.

The report has a number of examples of initiatives and good practice, some with photos, including, for example, the Charles Parker Archive in Birmingham City Archives, West Yorkshire Archive Service’s COSMOS Project (a travelling exhibition celebrating “the peopling of West Yorkshire from the Huguenots ... to African Caribbeans and South Asians after the Second World War” p9), Access to adoption records via the London Metropolitan Archives, Hackney Archives Department Open Day, and Rotherham’s “Viewfinder” project.

One note in the references (p39) makes a telling point: 

“There has been no successful ethnic minority British candidate through the University College London post-graduate training course in eight years.”
The report has 23 Key Findings (pp36-7), some of the most significant of which are quoted below (it is also interesting to note how many of them echo findings in Open to All?). Under the heading, “Major issues in meeting the DCMS Best Practice Framework”:

· 40% of archives’ governing bodies surveyed do not have a policy on social inclusion and 17% of the archives do not know whether such a policy exists

· 43% of archive services are tackling social inclusion as a priority, although the relationship between this activity and the strategy and/or policy of their governing body is not always clear

· Many archives services are concentrating their efforts on improving access for minority or under-represented groups and are not yet focussing on the impact their organisation can have on those at risk of social exclusion

· Extending ICT was viewed as the single most important vehicle for broadening access by 25% of respondents

· In qualitative responses, there was evidence that respondents were generally confused about the differences between improving access and social inclusion.
In the section, “The challenges archives face”, these include:

· In the context of static resources and increased usage, archives need to keep their existing services to users under constant review to ensure that the greatest possible level of resources is available for tackling the issue of non-users ... 65% of respondents cited lack of resources as the most important factor in hindering work

· 25% of respondents were most concerned about the ability to create and sustain the wide ranging partnerships with both communities and other service providers

· 24% of respondents described lack of clear information about how to identify and involve the socially excluded as a problem ... Respondents are seeking clear guidance and networks of local and regional contacts to overcome this

· There is a need to establish clear responsibility for promoting social inclusion within archives services.

The report makes 16 recommendations (p38), which, because of their significance, are included in full here:

“For DCMS and Culture and Recreation Division, Welsh Assembly
1. To consider how best to provide or influence challenge funding for social inclusion work in archives to stimulate activity;

For Resource
2. To commission and publish appropriate research on the long term impact of archives in promoting social inclusion, and to use this for advocacy purposes at the national level;

3. To commission and publish research to assess the views of non-users;

4. To publish clear guidance on how archives can implement the DCMS framework and the methods for evaluating success;

5. embed archives in any pilot work undertaken on cross-domain basis on neighbourhood renewal;

6. provide additional capacity for the regional archive councils to enable them to act as a support network for helping archives tackle social inclusion and to encourage partnership and co-operation with museums and libraries;

For Regional Archive Councils
7. To act as a support network providing advice, information, contact and partnership brokering for archives in their region;

8. To monitor progress towards achieving social inclusion policy objectives under the action plans of the forthcoming regional archive strategies;

For the Public Record Office
9. To consider the addition of a social inclusion section in the rolling programme of Archival Mapping Projects;

For the Public Services Quality Group
10. In the context of its work on performance indicators, to consider how best to assess the impact of social inclusion within performance indicators;

Public Services Quality Drafting Committee for the British Standard for Access to Archives
11. To consider incorporating the DCMS best practice social inclusion policy objectives within the forthcoming standard;

For Training Bodies (Information Service National Training Organisation, Cultural Heritage National Training Organisation, Archive Schools and Society of Archivists)
12. To assess the key skills required by archivists in order to deliver socially inclusive services and to take the necessary steps to ensure that training programmes meet those future needs of the profession;

For Funding Bodies
13. To gain an understanding of the particular contribution that archives can make towards promoting social inclusion and the constraints that limit their ability to do more.

For Society of Archivists, National Council on Archives and Public Service Quality Group
14. To consider the establishment of a Social Inclusion Planning Network for Archives to ensure that archivists are aware of social inclusion policies and best practice, and to contribute towards the development of knowledge and debate.

For Archivists
15. Where appropriate, to consider how best to respond pro-actively to the challenges of the DCMS Best Practice Framework and, where relevant, to submit reports to management board/committees on the implications;

16. Where relevant, to consider practical steps to raise the profile of their archive with the public they serve, their governing body, local and regional partners.”
This is an excellent report, highlighting as it does some of the barriers that are preventing archives from fully tackling social exclusion, whilst, at the same time, uncovering “some real green shoots of activity” (as Vic Gray describes them). The aim of the report is to place the spotlight on these issues, and the NCA intends to build partnerships with the other organisations identified in this report to develop “real practical ways of moving the agenda forward” (p1).

Just as with Open to All?, it is now vital that the recommendations of this report are kept ‘live’, and are implemented as fully and quickly as possible. The National Council on Archives will be taking a lead in ensuring that the recommendations are taken forward by the organisations identified. For further information, or to request a copy of the report, please contact Dawn Routledge, the current Archive Development Officer for the Regions, on dawn.routledge@resource.gov.uk; tel: 020 7273 1421.


Review

I like the library bus because ...
In June 2000, the London Boroughs of Sutton and Merton received a DCMS/Wolfson Public Libraries Challenge Fund award to develop outreach projects for Travellers living in the two authorities. The aim of the projects was “to promote reading and the library service and to give open access to recreational and educational materials often denied to Travellers due to their lack of residential qualification.” As the Introduction states: 

“This book was produced by some of the children who use the library projects working with staff from Sutton and Merton Traveller Education service.

Their words and images highlight what they read, how they see the library service and above all how they ENJOY books and reading.” [emphasis theirs]
Illustrated with examples of the children’s own work, this simple booklet makes some important points (in their own words) about how Traveller children view books and other library materials - as Maggie Delaney says:

“The library bus is the best because you can get books that your teacher is reading and they are really good.”
This is an interesting piece of work which both commemorates and publicises some important reader development work. Copies are available from Leigh Allen, Sutton Central Library, St Nicholas Way, Sutton SM1 1EA (tel: 020 8770 4704; e-mail: leigh.allen@sutton.gov.uk), priced £4.00


This Newsletter was compiled by John Vincent. Please send any comments or items for the next issue to:

John Vincent

Wisteria Cottage

Nadderwater

Exeter EX4 2JQ

Tel/fax: 01392 256045








E-mail: john@nadder.freeserve.co.uk 
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